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him (or on his behalf) pursuant to a 
prospective financial claim if, during 
the grading period that forms its 
basis— 

(1) He fails to maintain satisfactory 
progress under 20 U.S.C. 1091(c) (higher 
education assistance); 

(2) He fails to maintain the enroll-
ment status described in his claim; or 

(3) By his acts or omissions, he is or 
becomes ineligible for financial assist-
ance. 

§ 32.37 Request for Hearing Officer de-
termination. 

In order to exhaust his administra-
tive remedies, a claimant seeking relief 
from the denial of his claim shall re-
quest a Hearing Officer determination 
under subpart E of this part. Con-
sistent with § 32.8, any denial that is 
not the subject of such a request shall 
constitute the final agency determina-
tion. 

Subpart E—Hearing Officer 
Determinations 

§ 32.41 Scope of subpart. 

Consistent with § 32.1, this subpart 
contains provisions applicable to re-
quests for Hearing Officer determina-
tion of claims denied under subpart B, 
C (including affirmances of negative 
disability findings described in § 32.27), 
or D of this part. 

§ 32.42 Time for filing request for de-
termination. 

(a) Unless, for good cause shown, the 
Director extends the time for filing, no 
claim shall be determined if the re-
quest therefor is filed with the PSOB 
Office later than thirty-three days 
after the service of notice of— 

(1) The denial (under subpart B, C 
(except as may be provided in para-
graph (a)(2) of this section), or D of this 
part) of a claim; or 

(2) The affirmance (under subpart C 
of this part) of a negative disability 
finding described in § 32.27. 

(b) A claimant may file with his re-
quest for a Hearing Officer determina-
tion such supporting evidence and legal 
arguments as he may wish to provide. 

§ 32.43 Appointment and assignment of 
Hearing Officers. 

(a) Pursuant to 42 U.S.C. 3787 (em-
ployment and authority of hearing offi-
cers), Hearing Officers may be ap-
pointed from time to time by the Di-
rector, to remain on the roster of such 
Officers at his pleasure. 

(b) Upon the filing of a request for a 
Hearing Officer determination, the 
PSOB Office shall assign the claim to a 
Hearing Officer on the roster; the 
PSOB Office may assign a particular 
claim to a specific Hearing Officer if it 
judges, in its discretion, that his expe-
rience or expertise suit him especially 
for it. 

(c) Upon its making the assignment 
described in paragraph (b) of this sec-
tion, the PSOB Office shall serve notice 
of the same upon claimant, with an in-
dication that any evidence or legal ar-
gument he wishes to provide is to be 
filed simultaneously with the PSOB Of-
fice and the Hearing Officer. 

(d) With respect to an assignment de-
scribed in paragraph (b) of this section, 
the Hearing Officer’s consideration 
shall be— 

(1) De novo, rather than in review of 
the findings, determinations, 
affirmances, reversals, assignments, 
authorizations, decisions, judgments, 
rulings, or other actions of the PSOB 
Office; and 

(2) Consistent with subpart B, C, or D 
of this part, as applicable. 

(e) OJP’s General Counsel shall pro-
vide advice to the Hearing Officer as to 
all questions of law relating to a claim 
assigned pursuant to paragraph (b) of 
this section. 

§ 32.44 Hearing Officer determination. 

(a) Upon his determining a claim, the 
Hearing Officer shall file notice of the 
same simultaneously with the Director 
(for his review under subpart F of this 
part (in the event of approval)), the 
PSOB Office, and OJP’s General Coun-
sel, which notice shall specify the fac-
tual findings and legal conclusions that 
support it. 

(b) Upon a Hearing Officer’s denying 
a claim, the PSOB Office shall serve 
notice of the same upon the claimant 
(and upon any other claimant who may 
have filed a claim with respect to the 
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same public safety officer), which no-
tice shall— 

(1) Specify the Hearing Officer’s fac-
tual findings and legal conclusions that 
support it; and 

(2) Provide information as to Direc-
tor appeals. 

(c) Upon a claimant’s failure (with-
out reasonable justification or excuse) 
to pursue in timely fashion the deter-
mination of his claim pursuant to his 
filed request therefor, the Director 
may, at his discretion, deem the re-
quest to be abandoned, as though never 
filed. Not less than thirty-three days 
prior thereto, the PSOB Office shall 
serve the claimant with notice of the 
Director’s intention to exercise such 
discretion. 

§ 32.45 Hearings. 
(a) At the election of a claimant 

under subpart B or C of this part, the 
Hearing Officer shall hold a hearing, at 
a location agreeable to the claimant 
and the Officer, for the sole purposes of 
obtaining, consistent with § 32.5(c), 

(1) Evidence from the claimant and 
his fact or expert witnesses; and 

(2) Such other evidence as the Hear-
ing Officer, at his discretion, may rule 
to be necessary or useful. 

(b) Unless, for good cause shown, the 
Director extends the time for filing, no 
election under paragraph (a) of this 
section shall be honored if it is filed 
with the PSOB Office later than ninety 
days after service of the notice de-
scribed in § 32.43(c). 

(c) Not less than seven days prior to 
any hearing, the claimant shall file si-
multaneously with the PSOB Office 
and the Hearing Officer a list of all ex-
pected fact or expert witnesses and a 
brief summary of the evidence each 
witness is expected to provide. 

(d) At any hearing, the Hearing Offi-
cer— 

(1) May exclude any evidence whose 
probative value is substantially out-
weighed by considerations of undue 
delay, waste of time, or needless pres-
entation of cumulative evidence; and 

(2) Shall exclude witnesses (other 
than the claimant, or any person whose 
presence is shown by the claimant to 
be essential to the presentation of his 
claim), so that they cannot hear the 
testimony of other witnesses. 

(e) Each hearing shall be recorded, 
and the original of the complete record 
or transcript thereof shall be made a 
part of the claim file. 

(f) Unless, for good cause shown, the 
Director grants a waiver, a claimant’s 
failure to appear at a hearing (in per-
son or through a representative) shall 
constitute a withdrawal of his election 
under paragraph (a) of this section. 

(g) Upon a claimant’s failure to pur-
sue in timely fashion his filed election 
under paragraph (a) of this section, the 
Director may, at his discretion, deem 
the same to be abandoned. Not less 
than thirty-three days prior thereto, 
the PSOB Office shall serve the claim-
ant with notice of the Director’s inten-
tion to exercise such discretion. 

§ 32.46 Director appeal. 
(a) In order to exhaust his adminis-

trative remedies, a claimant seeking 
relief from the denial of his claim shall 
appeal to the Director under subpart F 
of this part. 

(b) Consistent with § 32.8, any claim 
denial that is not appealed to the Di-
rector under paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion shall constitute the final agency 
determination, unless the denial is re-
viewed otherwise under subpart F of 
this part. 

Subpart F—Director Appeals and 
Reviews 

§ 32.51 Scope of subpart. 
Consistent with § 32.1, this subpart 

contains provisions applicable to Di-
rector appeals and reviews of claim ap-
provals and denials made under subpart 
E of this part, and reviews of claim ap-
provals under the Act, at 42 U.S.C. 
3796c–1 or Public Law 107–37. 

§ 32.52 Time for filing Director appeal. 
(a) Unless, for good cause shown, the 

Director extends the time for filing, no 
Director appeal shall be considered if it 
is filed with the PSOB Office later than 
thirty-three days after the service of 
notice of the denial (under subpart E of 
this part) of a claim. 

(b) A claimant may file with his Di-
rector appeal such supporting evidence 
and legal arguments as he may wish to 
provide. 

VerDate Aug<31>2005 10:11 Aug 04, 2008 Jkt 214106 PO 00000 Frm 00522 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\214106.XXX 214106rf
re

de
ric

k 
on

 P
R

O
D

1P
C

67
 w

ith
 C

F
R


